
Episode 39: September 25-30, 2000 
 

(INTRO MUSIC) 
 

Scene 39.1 
 

OLIVIA 
(fake cheerful) Good morning, listeners! ... or afternoon or 

whereever it is where you are... (smiles) I am so thrilled we have 
listeners in all sorts of time zones. (beat) I’m in a bit of a funk 
today, actually. Talked to my mama yesterday, and they’re selling 
the house. They’ve only lived there for five years or so, so it’s 
not like it’s my childhood home or anything, but... I have my room 
there, and it’s... (upset) If they sell it there is nowhere for me 
to go back to. No place that is... (voice breaks) home, I suppose. 
And that... I’m grown up and it shouldn’t matter... but I feel all 
adrift... (sob) They put so much effort into making it theirs. And 
now... (small sob) I suppose they really are splitting up. For real. 
It’s s till hard to grasp... (sighs) Sorry. I didn’t mean for that 
all to spill out. (beat) Anyway. I am still looking for my dad – my 
bio-dad – Mike – and it seems he may be Australian. I had an e-mail 
from Cassie the other day, and they’re a little stuck at the moment, 
but they got as far as Melbourne... Cassie and Charlene think he 
worked in one of the libraries there in 2000. So, if we have any 
listeners in Melbourne, and you could help us find Mike – hashtag 

find Mike! – please get in touch. Thank you so much. (beat) So, last 
week, Kat was unhappy about getting her period, Bri (Bree) decided 
to perform at the café and Rachel’s hip pain was worse. Welcome to 

the year 2000! 
 

Scene 39.2 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS 
Hey Kat, this will be short. I’m leaving for a tutorial in one 

minute. Just wanted to say thank you so much for your latest batch 
of feedback on the screenplay. That would never have occurred to me. 
But you are completely right. Karen would never do it that way. I am 

reworking it and sending you a new version, looking forward to 
hearing what you think. Oh, and Bri (Bree) is performing tomorrow – 
I am going to try and record it for you. Fingers crossed it will 

work! Love you! 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 39.3 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 



 
SHIRIN 

Hello Jess, Shirin here. Thanks for the packing advice. (smiles) I 
am getting everything ready – my nan has agreed I can keep my room 
in the flat, so I am leaving a lot of my stuff here. Will get some 
time off in December so I’m probably flying home then to see my 
family. And to grab all the stuff I am forgetting now, I suppose. 
(laughs) It’s overwhelming – trying to anticipate every need I‘ll 

have for... *months* and then trying to cram it all in one suitcase. 
I remember you stressing about it and now I understand why! But yes, 

I know I can get things there, as well. (beat) I tried to get a 
leave of absence from work, but they declined, so... I resigned. It 
is scary to leave but I haven’t been happy there for such a long 

time that it was also a relief. Speaking of relief... I broke it off 
with Dave, finally. Should have done it long ago, of course, but... 
I enjoyed having him around. He says he’ll miss me so much and I... 
I don’t think I will miss him. Didn’t say that, of course. But I am 
ready for this new adventure and I don’t want anything to hold me 

back. (beat) Hope everything’s good with you. More yankee hugs! Bye! 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 39.4 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

KAT 
Hello Jess, I am so glad I could help! I guess writing is like any 
other creative project – always better when you bring in lots of 

different perspectives. Looking forward to reading the next 
screenplay version! (beat) I am tired but (surprised) kind of happy 

– had a pretty good day at work. Got to talking to some of my 
colleagues at lunch – I always bring a packed lunch, city centre is 

*expensive* - and we were swapping stories of all the bananas 
callers. It was hilarious – I didn’t have many stories as I am still 
so new, but I told them about the man I spoke to yesterday – he was 
getting football tickets – Chelsea against Manchester United I think 
– and when I was entering the credit card information I have to put 
Miss or Mrs or Mr, so I said “And that’s ‘Mr’...?” and he said, in 
the RP:est of RP accents “No, it’s ‘Lord’, actually” (laughs). I 
mean, turns out there are boxes to check for Lord and Lady and 

Doctor and all sorts of titles if you just look for them, but... Why 
would that be important? I hardly think his credit card would be 
rejected for using the wrong title! (more serious) People are 

strange... What else... I went to my GP yesterday, and she put me on 
the therapy waiting list. She couldn’t say when it would be my turn, 
but she said it is likely to be months rather than weeks. She also 
did a check-up, and apparently my iron levels are low, so I got some 
pills. And she told me to get on prenatal vitamins since I am trying 
to get pregnant. So am popping pills over here... I’ve been thinking 
I should try to lose some weight and maybe cut down on coffee and 



alcohol, in case it makes a difference. (sigh) I just want to be 
pregnant again, Jess! Wish I could snap my fingers (snaps fingers) 
and make it happen... Ugh. Anyway. I have some fun new colleagues to 
talk to. Always something. And I really hope your recording works 
tonight – can’t wait to listen to Bri’s (Bree’s) song! Love you! 

Oceans of hugs! 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 39.5 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
(café ambience) 

 
JESS 

Kat! I’m at Gerrie’s open mic night. So excited! Hope I can make 
this work – so I can record Bri’s (Bree’s) performance for you. Hang 

on - there we go... 
 

(clicks) 
 

BRI 
(slightly distant) Hello. My name is Bri (Bree), I’m really nervous. 
I wanted to sing a song I wrote and... Anyway. This is Hero. (Starts 

singing. Stops.) OK. I’m gonna go again. Sorry. I’m so nervous.  
 

(BRI performs song, applause) 
 

JESS 
(happy tears) Isn’t she incredible? I have to go give her a big hug. 

Love you! 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 39.6 
 

OLIVIA 
Wow. I knew aunt Bri (Bree) did some singing, but I’ve never heard 
any of her music before. I wonder why... I tried to see her – she 
lives in Auckland – but she’s been overseas for a few months, and 

she’s coming back in October, I think. I’ll try to catch up with her 
then. Thanks for listening, truly. It means so much to me. (beat) 

Talk to you next week. 
 

(Trailer for Cast Junkie) 
 

OLIVIA 
If you know anything about my biological father – Mike – please let 
me know, I would very much like to get in touch with him. (pause) 

Please e-mail me at y2kpod@gmail.com, find me on Twitter or 
Instagram @y2kpod. Also check out our webpage, at y2kpod.com, where 



you can find out more about the show, and, of course, listen to all 
the episodes. We are also on Apple Podcasts, Google Podcasts, 

Spotify and wherever you get your podcasts. If you like Y2K, please 
tell your friends to listen too! And if you want to support the show 

further – thank you so much - you can do that by going to 
patreon.com[slash]y2kpod and pledging a monthly amount – from 1 US 
dollar you get all our episodes early! So if you were a patron, you 
could check out next week’s episode in just a few days. I am so very 
happy and so grateful to our wonderful amazing patrons! We also have 
merch – check it out at Y2Kpod.com[slash]merch. Our amazing intro and 

outro music is created and recorded by Jake Haws, check out his 
podcast "Making Music with Jake Haws" to hear more. I’m Olivia, 

thank you for listening, and welcome back next week when we return 
to the year 2000. 

 
 (OUTRO MUSIC) 

 


